HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building, Reimers Room, Basement

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, February 24, 2009
5:30 p.m.

In attendance were: John Collison, Craig Vanderlan (Humboldt Street), Andy Baldyga (President, Colfax on the Hill), Rick Wells, Michael Henry, Bethany Gravell, Carla Madison, Gary Branch, Craig Supplee (Enterprise Hill), Paul Benington, Dave Walstrom, Brad Cameron (CHUN), Molly Markert and Al Davis.
The meeting was called to order by Paul Benington, Acting-Chair, at 5:30 p.m.  The minutes of the January 27, 2009 meeting were read and approved with minor edits.

St. Joseph Hospital Expansion:  Al Davis indicated that the St. Joe’s/Exempla Planning Subcommittee will be meeting on Thursday, February 26th, at 5:30 p.m., and that they would have some things to show the subcommittee in terms of the blocking and stacking of buildings.  Mr. Davis expressed his concern that the subcommittee be limited to a small working group that would then report back to the Forum.  Mr. Benington explained his understanding that Mr. Davis and Mr. Benington were co-chairs of the subcommittee and that the members of the subcommittee included two representatives of San Rafael (Paul Benington and/or other designated San Rafael Board members), a representative of City Park West, a representative of CHUN (Mike Henry or another designate), Chuck Brantigan, a representative of Park Avenue Uptown, LLC (Rick Wells or another designate), Trammell Crow Residential (Scott Johnson or another designate), Al Davis and the project architects and planners.  Mr. Benington also explained his understanding that others may attend and observe the subcommittee’s meeting, but only members of the subcommittee would actively participate in the discussions.  The subcommittee will report on their meeting at the March Forum meeting.  In response to questions, Mr. Davis indicated that recent economic and bank problems have not affected the project yet.  The planning costs have been approved, but the overall costs of the project have not yet been approved.
Presbyterian/ST. Luke’s Medical Center:  Gary Branch reported that they are still building their new structure with the majority of the 1st floor erected and part of the 2nd floor.  They anticipate they will reach the operating plant portion of the project in about a month.  No changes to the existing plans are contemplated.

Proposed development on 161-24 Lafayette:  Craig Vanderlan reported that they are making continued progress on the possible rezoning opportunities, and continue to talk to property owners.  No talks are occurring with Mr. Karius at this time.  The parties completed their mediation with not mediated settlement.  However, the mediation did help develop a new strategy for the neighbors to pursue.  No action by the Forum is requested at this time.

Redevelopment of Planned Parenthood Site:  Michael Henry provided a brief history of the Forum’s meeting with the owner and his architect, as well as the results of CHUN’s November 15th meeting.  Mr. Henry indicated that there was a strong expression by the neighbors of opposition to lifting the R-4/OD-9’s 35-foot height limitation for the project presented at that meeting.  At the last Forum meeting, the owner proposed rezoning to a PUD and showed a model of the building and surrounding neighborhood, with a new building height of 56 feet.  Another CHUN neighborhood assembly is scheduled for Thursday, February 26th, at 6:30, at Church in the City, 1530 Josephine, to review the owner’s new PUD proposal and an unrelated liquor license issue.
San Rafael Report:  Paul Benington indicated that the old Pierre’s Restaurant on Downing Street, which was temporarily re-opened as the Wilde Dance Bar & Lounge, has re-opened as Randall’s at Pierre’s under a temporary liquor license.  The new owner, Randall Borne, is a cousin of Pierre’s and is planning on having a New Orleans/Cajun restaurant upstairs with a bar downstairs and some dancing.  Mr. Benington met with Mr. Borne and San Rafael may be able to negotiate a good neighbor agreement with Mr. Borne similar to the agreement reached with Wilde.  John Collison reported on the landscaping of the parking lot at 22nd and Ogden Street.  They are waiting for the approval of a City water tap for the irrigation system, which requires a “Dirt Permit” approving the type of subsoil they are using on the site.  They also want to look again at a possible rezoning to RMU-20, but had nothing to report on the rezoning at this time.  Mr. Collison noted that the PUD for the Downing Street Liquor Store property had been approved.
Update on Smoking Ordinance:  Molly Markert indicated that a memo had been prepared on letterhead for all of the institutions, and that she believed the memo has been distributed to all employees.  She will send Dr. Brantigan a copy of the memo to distribute to the Forum.  She believes the facility and security folks are enforcing the memo’s guidelines.

St. Joseph Hospital shuttle to light rail:  Ms. Markert reported that she touched base with St. Joe’s shuttle folks, and they have not yet heard back from Kaiser or Kindred about participating in the shuttle service.  She understood that PSL would be joining in, but they have not received PSL’s check in support of the service.  Apparently, PSL did a survey and received over 300 responses, many of them positive.  It was the consensus of the forum that Dr. Brantigan invite Doug Zehner to come to the next Forum meeting to update the group about PSL’s participation in the shuttle service.

Red Peaks request to close alleys:  Rick Wells indicated that he had spoken to the City and Mike Zoelner, and that the City was not overly excited over the alley being closed.  So, it will probably just be quietly closed.  There was discussion about the parking lots being used for parking without complying with the landscape ordinance for parking lots.  It was the consensus that Mike Zoelner be invited to the next Forum meeting to update the group as to the status and use of the parking lots.
Parking on Glenarm between Park Avenue and 24th:  Nobody had any information about this agenda item.

Benedict Fountain Park improvements:  Craig Supplee, of Enterprise Hill and the Clements Historic District, talked about the meeting held by the Parks Department on February 12th regarding Benedict Fountain Park and the use of the $250,000 in DURA funds available for park improvements if used before a certain date.  Mr. Supplee expressed the neighbors desire to have the park remain largely grass with no huge sidewalks.  They would like to see the money spent to change the intersection to the north of 20th and Grant to eliminate the angled turn off of 20th Avenue and onto 21st Street.  This would add more land to the park and eliminate what has become a thoroughfare for commuters.  It would also remove a pedestrian island and cure a stormwater flooding problem at the island.  Carla Madison and Mr. Benington discussed the fact that Parks is considering the completion of a master plan for the park to capture all of the proposed improvements, and then prioritize the improvements for funding.  The fixing of the intersection ranked appears to be one of the top priorities for improving the park and the surrounding neighborhood.
Economic challenges to the possible adaptive reuse of Tammen Hall:  Al Davis indicated that he spoke with Dr. Brantigan and Mr. Davis understood that this agenda item was intended to continue the discussions at last month’s Forum meeting.  Accordingly, he had no new information to present about Tammen Hall.  At this time, St. Joe’s has no plans for Tammen Hall and has not yet had time to focus on the reuse of Tammen Hall, although an engineering report has been completed on the building.  Rick Wells explained that the building has no power, no heat and no water.  Previously, they worked with the City and Brad Buchanan’s firm and Sara McCarthy to plan the decommissioning of the building, and City Planning approved the plan.  The big challenges were disconnecting each floor from the adjacent buildings and disconnecting the underground utilities.  The boilers were removed, and the central electric transformer and central gas meter were disconnected.  The elevator doors are open, but fenced, with the elevator carriages on the top floor with the brakes engaged.  The elevator weights are on the bottom floor.  The open elevators and vented windows help to ensure that the outside and inside of the building stay pretty much the same in terms of temperature fluctuations, which helps prevent the degradation of the building.  Mr. Wells believes the elevators and the stairs need to be replaced to come up to code.  He also believes any historic artifacts should not be returned to the building at this time.  They would not be safe and would be exposed to temperature fluctuations.  The consensus of the Forum is that such artifacts would not be returned until such time as an adaptive reuse is determined and completed.  Mr. Wells indicated that, although there are asbestos issues because there are trace amounts of asbestos in the wall plaster, Children’s was able to operate under an asbestos control compliance plan.  Apparently, the thick plaster forms part of the structure of the building, so its removal presents challenges.  Mr. Wells also confirmed that they do a physical fire watch patrol because there are no smoke or fire alarms in Tammen Hall.  There are external water standpipes that can charge up the building’s sprinkler system in the event of a fire.

Brad Cameron, a CHUN member and a member of CHUN’s Historic Preservation Committee, stated that CHUN was very involved in the Landmark designation, and concerned about any suggestion that the building does not have an economic future and cannot be adaptively re-used.  Mr. Cameron expressed his concern that the “no-economic-use” argument is an off-ramp from the Landmark designation ordinance.  He raised the issue as to whether St. Joe’s should own Tammen Hall if it will not serve St. Joe’s purposes and they have no plan for an adaptive re-use.  Dave Walstrom inquired as to whether either Park Avenue Uptown or St. Joe’s would entertain an offer from a third party.  Mr. Wells indicated that the property is under contract with St. Joe’s, and there is no opportunity to change the contract before their closing, which should occur soon.  That would be his answer to any third party.  Paul Benington expressed his view that it was too late to seek to change the contract, and that the parties will need to work with St. Joe’s and the City during the hospital planning process to address the adaptive reuse of Tammen Hall.  Mr. Davis indicated that they could not consider any offer from a third party at this time.   Mr. Cameron and Michael Henry talked about the adaptive reuse of the Aromar building at 13th & Grant, which is being rehabilitated by Mercy Housing with assistance from Brad Buchanan’s firm, and that this building has similar challenges.


Mr. Davis indicated that they need more time to process this issue internally.  Mr. Henry said he was extremely concerned and hopes St. Joe’s architects/consultants will look seriously at the adaptive reuse of Tammen Hall.  Mr. Davis confirmed that he had a copy of the application designating Tammen Hall as a Denver Landmark.
Other Business:  Rick Wells indicated that Trammell Crow Residential had lost one of its bank commitments, but was having promising discussions with other banks.  However, financing remains an issue for now.  

Carla Madison indicated that the Eleanor Rooservelt building at Gaylord & 20th may be used for an assisted-living facility with an Alzheimer’s unit.  No zoning change is required for this use.  Carla will identify the contact person for this project and pass the information on to Dr. Brantigan so that he may invite this person to the Forum for informational purposes.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Paul L. Benington, President, Old San Rafael Neighborhood Organization

Acting-Chair, Hospital District Urban Design Forum
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